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 The Bainbridge Township Board of Trustees met in regular session at the Bainbridge 
Town Hall on August 26, 2019.  Those present were Trustees Mrs. Lorrie Benza, Mrs. 
Kristina O’Brien, and Mr. Jeffrey Markley, and Fiscal Officer Mrs. Janice S. Sugarman.  Mrs. 
Benza presided and called the meeting to order at 6:03 P.M.    
 
EXECUTIVE SESSION 
 
 Mrs. Benza made a motion to go into executive session for the Employment and 
Compensation of Public Employees per Ohio Revised Code Section 121.22(G)(1).        
     
 Mrs. O’Brien seconded the motion.  Vote followed:  Mrs. Benza, aye; Mr. Markley, 
aye; Mrs. O’Brien, aye.  Motion carried. 
 
 The trustees recessed their regular meeting at 6:03 P.M. in order to go into executive 
session.  
 

 The trustees returned from executive session, after considering the 

employment and compensation of public employees and reconvened their regular meeting 

at 7:05 P.M.  

 
CHANGES TO THE AGENDA 
 

1. Fire – Old Business:  Strike Advantech Contracts 
2. Town Hall – Old Business:  JEDD Discussion tabled until next meeting 

 

MINUTES 
 
 Mrs. O’Brien moved to approve the minutes of the trustees’ August 12, 2019 regular 
meeting as written. 
 
 Mr. Markley seconded the motion. Vote:  Mrs. Benza, aye; Mr. Markley, aye. Motion 
carried. 
 
GUEST PRESENTATION – Mr. James Kadunc 
 
 Mr. Kadunc of 7396 Ober Lane in Stoneridge Colony off Chagrin Road was in 
attendance representing 20+ homeowners in his neighborhood.  He wanted to ask the 
trustees and zoning inspector for help with two abandoned homes in the neighborhood: 
16418 Stoneridge and 16542 Stoneridge.  Both homes are in need of repairs.  They would 
like the township to help with asking the owners to clean up their properties if they will not 
sell.  The trustees will stay in communication with the zoning inspector, who has contacted 
both owners and is aware of the situation. 
 Given past directives to request clean up or structural repair, the zoning inspector will 
give the property owners an expedited time frame in which to address the situation. If action 
is not taken, the trustees indicated that the nuisance resolutions adopted earlier this year 
may provide a method for addressing Mr. Kadunc’s concerns. They also encouraged him 
and his neighbors to reactivate their defunct Home Owners’ Association because that would 
provide a separate method of enforcement. 
 
DEPARTMENTAL REPORTS 
 
POLICE DEPARTMENT 
 
 Chief Jon Bokovitz gave the police department report for the month of July 2019.  He 
announced that the next Citizen’s Academy will begin on September 3rd and run for seven 
weeks.  He reported that the stolen ATM at the shell station has not been recovered and the 
suspects have not been found.  Chief also reported that Bainbridge Police have put more 
felony cases in front of the Geauga County Prosecutor than the Sherriff’s Office this year.  
The complete police report is attached to and becomes a permanent part of these minutes. 
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FIRE DEPARTMENT 
 
 Chief Lou Ann Metz presented the fire department report for the month of July 2019.   
She delivered some Fall Fire Safety Tips for the residents:  

1. Service furnaces before winter. 
2. If you smell natural gas, leave the house and call the fire department. 
3. Have your chimney cleaned. 
4. Dispose of ashes outside, after cooled, in metal container, and away from the home. 
5. Service all gas appliances. 
6. Labor Day is #2 holiday for alcohol abuse.  Drink responsibly. 
7. Fireworks are illegal to use in the state of Ohio unless proper permits are obtained 

and followed. Individuals may not put off fireworks. 
8. Service carbon monoxide detectors twice a year. 

She also reported that the Fire Department Citizen’s Academy begins on October 16th. The 
complete fire report is attached to and becomes a permanent part of these minutes. 
 
ZONING DEPARTMENT 
 
 Mrs. Karen Endres presented the zoning department report for the month of July 
2019.  The zoning department took in $2,175.00 in receipts with no housing starts in the 
month of July.  The Zoning Commission meets on Tuesday, August 27, 2019 and will be 
looking at initiating several amendments to chapters in the Zoning Resolution.  Mrs. Endres 
also reminded the residents that anytime they make changes to their lot coverage – patios, 
porches, sidewalks, sheds, etc. – zoning permits are needed.  The complete zoning report is 
attached to and becomes a permanent part of these minutes. 
 
PUBLIC COMMENTS 
 
 All of the public comments were in response to the Chagrin Valley Times article 
regarding the River Road Park playground equipment.  The residents who spoke were all in 
favor of replacing or repairing the equipment.  The trustees reported that there would be two 
special meetings in September to further discuss funding. Those meetings will be held on 
Saturday, September 7, 2019 at 9:00 A.M. and Monday, September 16, 2019 at 6:00 P.M.  
The meetings will be open to the public, and the trustees would encourage all interested 
residents to attend at least one of the meetings. The complete transcript of residents’ 
comments is attached to and becomes a permanent part of these minutes. 
 
FIRE DEPARTMENT – NEW BUSINESS  
 
Return from Leave Request – Bair 
 
 Mrs. O’Brien made a motion to allow the early return from a leave of absence for 
Firefighter Michael Bair on or around September 1, 2019 as his probationary period at his 
full-time position has ended as authorized by section 7.7 of the Bainbridge Township 
Personnel Policy Manual and based on the recommendation of the fire chief. 
 
 Mr. Markley seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
 
Leave of Absence Request – Pitre 
 
 Mrs. O’Brien made a motion to approve the leave of absence request from Firefighter 
Jason Pitre from August 20, 2019 through October 12, 2019 due to an injury at his full-time 
position in Macedonia as authorized by section 7.7 of the Bainbridge Township Personnel 
Policy Manual and based on the recommendation of the fire chief. 
 
 Mr. Markley seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
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POLICE DEPARTMENT – NEW BUSINESS  
 
Training Request – DiSanto 
 
 Mrs. O’Brien made a motion to approve the training request for Ptl. Dominic DiSanto 
to attend the Vehicle Dynamics training in London, OH from September 23-27, 2019 at an 
estimated cost for meals in accord with our per diem policy of $250.00 which will be 
reimbursed by the Valley Enforcement Group per the recommendation of the police chief 
and as specified in the training request. 
  
 Mr. Markley seconded the motion that passed unanimously.  
 
Grade Change Request - Ponikvar 
 
 Mrs. O’Brien made a motion to approve the grade change request for Ptl. Alex 
Ponikvar to a Grade C Patrolman at an annual salary of $63,174.30 effective the first pay 
period after October 11, 2019 per the recommendation of the police chief. 
 
 Mr. Markley seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
 
Training Request – Ponikvar 
 
 Mrs. O’Brien made a motion to approve the training request for Ptl. Alex Ponikvar to 
attend the Shotgun Instructor training in Mantua, OH from October 8 -11, 2019 at an 
estimated cost of $853.57 per the recommendation of the police chief and as specified in the 
training request. 
  
 Mr. Markley seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
 
Training Request – Ponikvar 
 
 Mrs. O’Brien made a motion to approve the training request for Ptl. Alex Ponikvar to 
attend the Police Rifle/Carbine Instructor training in Mantua, OH from October 21-25, 2019 
at an estimated cost of $1,054.46 per the recommendation of the police chief and as 
specified in the training request. 
  
 Mr. Markley seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
 
SERVICE DEPARTMENT – NEW BUSINESS 
 
Snow and Ice Control Agreement 
 
 Mrs. O’Brien made a motion to approve the Snow and Ice Control Agreement 
between the Geauga County Commissioners, the Geauga County Engineer, and the 
Bainbridge Township Board of Trustees providing Bainbridge Township with the amount of 
$54,810.31 for snow and ice control on certain county roads per the recommendation of the 
service director, and further directing the Fiscal Officer to add the Geauga County 
Commissioners as an extra added insured on our township liability policy per the terms of 
the agreement. 
 
 Mr. Markley seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
 
Request for Rental Fee Waiver – Timber Trail HOA 
 
 Mrs. O’Brien made a motion to approve the rental fee waiver request from the 
Timber Trail HOA for the Burns – Lindow building on October 1, 2019 for their annual 
meeting in the amount of $90.00 per the recommendation of the service director.   
 
 Mr. Markley seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
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TOWN HALL – NEW BUSINESS 
 
Flu Shot Clinic 
 
 The trustees were in general agreement to hold a flu shot clinic for township 
employees on Oct. 3, 2019 from noon to1:00 p.m. at the Bainbridge Town Hall.  
 
Ballot Language – Road and Bridge 
 
 Mrs. O’Brien made a motion to approve the ballot language for the Road and Bridges 
renewal levy on the ballot for November 5, 2019 and allow Mrs. Benza as Chair of the Board 
of Trustees to sign off on the proposed verbiage as true and correct and to send to the 
Board of Elections.   
 
 Mr. Markley seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
 
Contracts for Election Day Polling Locations 
 

 Mrs. O’Brien made a motion to approve the contracts for the November 5, 2019 

General Election Day polling location use of the Bainbridge Town Hall and the Centerville 
Mills Dining Hall, as submitted by the Geauga County Board of Elections.  
 
 Mr. Markley seconded the motion that was passed unanimously.  
 
ZONING – NEW BUSINESS 
 
Fee Waiver Request – Solon Public Works 
 
 Mrs. O’Brien made a motion to approve the zoning fee waiver request from the Solon 
Public Works Commissioner in the amount of $1,500.00 per the recommendation of the 
zoning inspector.   
 
 Mr. Markley seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
 
FISCAL OFFICE - NEW BUSINESS 
 
Budget Hearing Review 
 

 Mrs. Sugarman reported that the 2020 budget passed unanimously at the Budget 

Hearing on August 19, 2019. 

 

Resolution to Certify Tax Levies 

 

 Mrs. O’Brien made a motion to adopt the resolution 08262019-A accepting the 
amounts and rates determined by the Geauga County Budget Commission and certifying 
them to the County Auditor, thereby allowing the approved rates of levy on the township Tax 
Duplicate as delineated in the attached Schedule A and B. 
 

 Mr. Markley seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
 
PURCHASE ORDER APPROVALS 
 
 Mrs. O’Brien made a motion to approve the purchase order request listed below as 
submitted by the Fiscal Officer. 
 
 Mr. Markley seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
 
Purchase Order Request List 

1. AeroMark Company, Inc. – Pavement Marking - $47, 410.00 (Roads) 
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INVOICE APPROVALS 
 
 Mr. Markley made a motion to approve the invoice list (Items 1-4) below as submitted 
by the Fiscal Officer.    
 
 Mrs. Benza seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
 
Invoices 

1. Chagrin Valley Chamber of Commerce – 2018-2019 Concerts in the Park - 
$1,600.00 (General) 

2. Clemans – Nelson – Professional Services - $175.00 (General) 
3. Cuyahoga Asphalt Materials – Materials - $3,502.30 (Roads) 
4. Kokosing Materials, Inc. – Materials - $7,425.55 (Roads) 

 
BLANKET CERTIFICATE APPROVAL 
 
 Mr. Markley made a motion to approve the blanket certificate listed below as 
submitted by the Fiscal Officer.    
 
 Mrs. Benza seconded the motion that passed unanimously.  
 
Blanket Certificates 

1. Road and Bridge – Repairs and Maintenance - $10,000.00 
 
Checks Dated August 13, 2019 through August 26, 2019 
 
 The trustees examined and signed checks and invoices August 13, 2019 through 
August 26, 2019 consisting of warrants #32885 through #32961 in the amount of 
$204,428.19. 
 
 NOTE:  A register of said checks is attached to and becomes a permanent part of 
these minutes. 
 
CORRESPONDENCE 
 

1. Ohio Division of Wildlife – Bat Study Report 
2. AllConnect.com – Wants to be included on the township website 
3. Geauga County Board of Commissioners – NOACA 208 Plan Meeting 
4. Kenston – Salute to First Responders at the September 6th football game 

 
PUBLIC INTERACTION 
 
 Mr. Mike Roecker reported that Flintrock Ridge was recently repaired and there were 
some large cutouts in the pavement that were not marked properly.  His car hit one of the 
holes directly.  He would like the contractor to be notified. 
 Mr. Henri Preuss suggested that the River Road Park walking trail be as much a 
priority as the playground. 
  
LATE ADDITIONS 
 
 None. 
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 Since there was no further business to come before this regular meeting of the 
Bainbridge Township Board of Trustees, the meeting was adjourned at 9:24P.M. 
                                           
          Respectfully Submitted, 
 
 
                                                                                      Janice S. Sugarman, 
                                                                                      Fiscal Officer, Bainbridge Township 
 
 
_____________________________________           ______________________________ 
                                                                                                           Date 
 
_____________________________________           ______________________________ 
                                                                                                           Date 
 
_____________________________________           ______________________________ 
                                                                                                           Date 
 
Minutes Read:  __________________ 
 
 
Minutes Approved:  _______________ 



Trustee Meeting – Public Comments (8-26-2019) 

 

Vince Opaskar – Catsden Road – Lived in the city since 1980s and now he has grandchildren that like to 

go to the park especially the one in Chagrin (but because if you stop there it is mandatory to go across 

the street and get ice cream.) We can’t take the grandkids to ice cream in Bainbridge, but we can get a 

park, something that doesn’t cost $200,000. Incidentally two churches have really nice playgrounds for 

their parishioners and he thinks it is shame that we don’t have one, he appreciates this effort and he 

hopes it doesn’t just die. He knows that there are a couple of more people that signed up for a 

community membership and he would like to join that committee as well. 

 

Julie Schaden – 17390 Old Tannery Trail – Has been a resident of Bainbridge over 10 years with her 

husband, she has a four-year-old son and a nine month old. We went to the park several times a week 

and on August 15th her husband came across the article in the Chagrin Valley Times. She had no idea it 

was even questioned so she said something to a couple of the community groups and she got hundreds 

of comments so she is so glad that you got some emails. She thinks in addition she wants signage at the 

park itself would be helpful as far as any funding to get donations and wants a face book page for the 

township.   

 

Kyle Wefing – 8414 Summit Drive, Lake Lucerne – He said the last time he was in this room he was in 

front of the Zoning Commission, Karen (actually Board of Zoning Appeals), he tore down a house that 

was empty for about four years and built a new home in October.  He coaches KCE soccer, his daughter 

is in Kindergarten and each family showed up a week and one half ago to that particular park in just one 

hour alone and it doesn’t include all of these other activities that are there on a weekly basis.  His kids 

went there and it was roped off and his thought to the township about contractors, why not give back, 

volunteer your time, let them advertise for free, put their name on it. It is a way for them to support 

their township but also they can get some free advertising as well so now all you are paying for is the 

equipment itself. We live in Lake Lucerne. How many contractors are in there? You have a number right 

there. 

 

Jeff Markley – He hates to be the negative thinker on this but do you think any of those contractors 

would sign and accept the liability of fixing the playground, to your point, these are the thoughts that we 

have been dealing with consistently but he appreciates. 

 

Kyle Wefing – You can probably get some volunteers from the community too. 

 

Lorrie Benza – I think that conversation should happen at a special meeting where we can explore those 

ideas. 

 

Kristina O’Brien – The whole purpose of the article for her was people need to know where we are at 

with the parks, we have walking trails that need assistance and there are so many generous residents. 

For example, the police department receives anonymous funds, so we have to figure out as a group how 

do we solve it. As she was talking to residents about taxes and how it is funded, we are community of 



volunteers and donations, so that is what we have to get to and that is what the special meeting is for. 

These are the things we really need to drill down on. 

 

Jeff Markley – We have a fantastic service department and the thoughts were why can’t we get it 

repaired but you start running into a liability issue. 

 

Kyle Wefing – He noticed in that park about the cleanliness of the facility itself so it is something to 

address to the service department but other than that we love the playground. 

 

Lorrie Benza – Hopefully when we will have these meetings and we will try to get it in both of the 

newspapers a methodology for folks to get notified. 

 

Jeff Markley – Referred to Face Book and said as long as the board has agreed on the language that goes 

into a social media post. 

 

Lorrie Benza – You’ve got my telephone number and feel free to share it and if anybody has a pen and 

paper she can give it to you now. 

 

Lauren Timen – 17521 Lakes Edge Trail – It is a great way to attract new people to the community - you 

have heard obviously there is an outpouring of support from moms. When her son is practicing soccer 

where else would her daughter go and play during the meantime?  She said she is assuming that the 

trustees are looking at the grant writing option as well, that is food for thought, and also to add onto 

what the gentleman had said, maybe not contractors but certainly getting involved with some local 

business owners to get involved and she wanted it to go on record. 

 

JP Ayyappan -  17500 Forest Ridge Landing – My wife started a Face Book and got a lot of feedback from 

people, the park is used by neighboring communities, township of Auburn, Chagrin Falls saying they do 

use the facilities. His son plays soccer, but like Ms. Timen mentioned there are a lot of activities that 

happen at River Road Park. We just assumed that the tape, the fencing on the equipment would go 

away at some point in time and that is why there was no public cry or any words of that fact. Now that 

we know there is feedback that needs to be done and he does not believe that a levy is needed so what 

he is looking for is how can we get it done as soon as possible so our kids will have a playground to play 

on next summer. 

 

Henri Preuss – 17815 Kenston Lake Drive – He has lived at this address for 43 years. He was on the Park 

Board for 30 years and the thing you have to understand, number one, rules have changed on putting up 

playground equipment. The Park Board and the Bainbridge Civic Club built the playground and built the 

buildings at Settlers Park because that was the only park and that saved the township a lot of money.  

Now, River Road is a bigger project and came from the Frohring Funds and it was done well but time 

takes its toll and he is not sure because he has  been away from it for a while whether or not the public 

is allowed to build playgrounds with equipment provided by our own people.  He knows from being on 

that board that funds that the money comes from doesn’t get a lot of money and one of his favorite 



politicians, former Governor Kasich, decided to balance the state budget by removing all of the 

inheritance tax money that came into the communities, not just us but everybody. The Frohring Funds 

was a monster but all of the trustees that have been in these seats since we got that money had taken 

that money and put it into the proper uses. You have got to spend it and the county budget committee 

was on their case a number of times, even though we had plans: this is what we are going to do with the 

money, no spend it. So now you have to come up with a plan a levy; donations or something else but it 

is up to the committee, they can’t do it all.  Thank you. 

 

Lorrie Benza – For those of you who may not know what Mr. Preuss is talking about, she will very quickly 

tell you back in 1999 when the estate tax was still in place Bainbridge Township received a sizable 

inheritance fund from Paul Frohring. Mr. Frohring that was the gentleman who was the inventor of baby 

formula and had been a resident Bainbridge Township. You’ve heard of Frohring Meadows, that is a 

county park, and is a result of Mr. Frohring donation of land. When he died, the township received a 

significant amount of money in the late 1990s.  Mr. Preuss is absolutely right that a township is not 

allowed to maintain a rainy day fund. Consequently, over the course of the last 19 or 20 years every year 

the township would go in front of the county budget commission and be told you have got to spend 

down, you’ve got to spend down, you’ve got to spend down.  A government is not in the business of 

making money, a government is in the business of providing services that the tax payers say that they 

should provide with the money the taxpayers approve. So the township spent that money down, it is 

gone. We were talking about Governor Kasich, the State of Ohio also took away what is called Local 

Government Fund, we used to get some revenue from the Local Government Fund. The State of Ohio is 

allowed to have a rainy day fund and when she last checked that rainy day fund at the State of Ohio was 

sitting at about 2.7 billion dollars, they can have a rainy day fund, we cannot so she is just putting that 

out there for those of you who didn’t know that and please feel free to call about that but it is not that 

we didn’t try. 

 

Jeff Markley - We kept pushing to set a million dollars aside to let that grow to pay for the maintenance 

and repairs to the playground. 

 

Lorrie Benza – She just wanted to clarify what she was talking about as well.   

 

Jeff Markley – We have not had a tax for the parks. 

 

Lorrie Benza – She did indicate that in the email that we tried to send back.  Parks are funded out of our 

township general fund so we cannot take money from the fire levy for example, and put it towards 

parks. We are not allowed to do that. We do not have a levy established only to fund parks, that is 

something that we have the authority under the law to ask for. The last time the township asked for                                                         

an operating levy for recreation was in, she believes, 2005. It was overwhelmingly defeated by a vote of 

89% to 11% so the residents at that time overwhelmingly said no.  If we get to a point where we may 

need to consider seeking a levy again she thinks they would do it differently and hopefully it would pass. 

 

Jeff Markley – We were not the board that did that in 2005. 



 

Lorrie Benza – We were not and she thinks there is a different focus. 

 

Jeff Markley – There was an attachment to that levy that had a small levy for the parks and because the 

big one fell, so did the small one. 

 

Chris Durham – 17568 Gates Landing Drive – (Canyon Lakes) – He doesn’t have a lot of new comments 

to add but they built their house three years ago and one of the reasons they chose to build where they 

did was backing up to the park. Their house literally backs up to River Road Park so it is like their 

backyard basically. They also did not realize when the fencing went up around the play yard that that 

meant it is potentially not going to get fixed it didn’t really echo that on the fencing but what he has 

seen at the parks through his windows out the back every single day is really a lack of use now at the 

park compared to what it was before. He thinks that article that was in the paper brought to his 

attention there were some quotes in there, some people may have that perspective that kids don’t play 

on playgrounds anymore. But it is incredible to see the lack of people who are showing up at that park 

that were there before when that equipment was there and now, even today, because of the two soccer 

games that were going on all of the kids are on the doughnut bed. All of the other equipment obviously 

is not able to be used so he knows the teeter-totter has a fence around it as well and is now unusable 

too. So his daughter is incredibly disappointed by this as well as all of these other folks’ children as well 

and those that can’t be here. He just wanted to be here to show his support and he is happy to 

volunteer however the community can support this. He thinks now that we all know what is going on 

that there is that potential you are going to see a lot of action and he is just here representing his 

neighborhood and he just wanted to make sure that was done. 

 

John Miller – 8621 E. Craig Drive – He wanted to share, actually he was talked into coaching his daughter 

three years ago in soccer and his other children went to the playground because they had nowhere else 

to go. So it was very important for them because when you split them up and you have seven-year-old, 

how long is her attention span going to be sitting and watching the kids play? Then we reached out to 

other townships since we don’t have a playground to go on he takes his children to Chesterland. They 

have a wonderful playground and it is made of plastic and metal because he remembers going years 

ago. You would have a section roped off because there were yellow jackets flying in and out of it, so 

maybe you should look at a different type of playground.  Now he also volunteers as a Cub Scout Leader, 

Pack 102 he has 43 kids in his pack and they go to Frohring Meadows. They go to different parks doing 

different things.  They just went to Beartown to have a bike rodeo because that park has a limited 

amount of things to do there to keep everybody entertained and for the liability for playgrounds. It 

wouldn’t that be the same as having baseball diamonds, soccer diamonds, field hockey, you have the 

same risks in all of those. 

 

Kristina O’Brien – This is a construction issue though. 

 



Lorrie Benza – I think Kristina is right it is not so much about using the equipment it is about the 

installing or repair of it. That is a little different than using the parks for baseball or football or Lacrosse 

etc. 

 

John Miller – I do have concerns because of coaching soccer at Settlers Park. When they tore that 

playground out there are still nuts and bolts sticking out the ground up there that are sometimes 

covered with mulch and sometimes not because when we were playing up there a kid would go there 

and we would tell them to stay away from that area because it is not properly removed. 

 

Lorrie Benza – Thank you very much for that. 

 

John Miller – The kids really enjoy this. Pack 102 is from Kindergarten through 5th grade, so we need to 

have places for children in Kindergarten to do certain things. We have five different events so they go 

off and do different events based on their age so you guys graciously let us have our pack meetings at 

the Town Hall so we appreciate that. 

 

Lorrie Benza – I think what we are hearing collectively is there is a need and there is a want for this 

playground. She would like to thank Joan from the Chagrin Valley Times.  We had an early start when we 

had our special meeting with our park committee representatives at the last meeting. Joan came out 

and covered that as well so that was great to get that coverage in the newspaper. She appreciates all of 

the feedback that you have given.  She asked if anybody has anything to offer that is different than what 

has been offered.  She is going to cut it off, we still have a lot of business to tend to.  This item is not an 

action item for any kind of action tonight, everybody deserves to have a fuller discussion dedicated only 

to this topic and we will do that and any questions or any additional thoughts, call any one of us, email 

us and let us know.   

 

Janice Sugarman – I am more than happy to explain how our budget works, the budget process, how 

townships are funded, where your tax money actually goes so feel free to contact me in the Fiscal Office 

anytime. 

 

Lorrie Benza – If you have not looked where your tax money goes through Rea Link Geauga, you can. If 

you pull up your property you can actually see, there are links that tells you where your tax dollars go, 

you can see pie-charts and it has your particular individual property tax amounts and you can see where 

it goes. She would encourage you to do that if you have not done so. 

 

? – This is something we haven’t talked about with the funding. He would greatly appreciate it and he 

thinks everyone else would, talking about the cost of continual maintenance. When they built the new 

high school and had an operating levy three years later, because they didn’t want to say it is going to 

cost us plus this on top of it. So if we can have it straight up and if we know it is going to cost this much 

every two years or something like that people will be appreciating the real impact versus later, we need 

this because we built it. 

 



Lorrie Benza – I do think, we really try and I hope we do a good job at being open and honest. You are 

owed an open and transparent government, and we try our best to do that. Our minutes have a fast 

turn-around. Janice is our Fiscal Officer, and has an obligation to keep the minutes. You heard us 

approve the minutes from the last meeting. They will be posted on the website tomorrow. We always 

try to keep everything timely and informative and share as much as we can. But that is an excellent 

point, you want to be sure that the information is out there and a lot of times there are estimates.  That 

is our next step. Once again she is going to offer any additional comments that have not been shared 

and anything else that somebody would like to add that is different. 

 

Mike Roecker - 17510 Forrest Ridge Landing – I am an grandpa, I have eight grandkids, we love the park, 

they love to play and seeing it fenced off is a negative reflection on our community. 

 

Nancy Irwin – 17458 Lakes Edge Trail – The fencing around there, she was just there tonight after work 

and noticed that if you are serious about fencing it off make it better. It is not safe. 

 

Lorrie Benza – It has been determined that it is unsafe. Our next step and she shared this in an email 

with many of you, is what we are finding is because of the nature for litigation there really are not 

companies that will fix it.  We have not definitively gotten to that point where we know that what is 

there cannot be repaired. We are exploring warranty issues. As we get information on all of these things 

and again these things take time, that is the reason we have not pulled things out; if there is a way to 

save taxpayer money in any way shape or form we have to do that. We have to make it safe with a 

reputable company. That will be done and Jeff is going to have a meeting with them. 

 

Jeff Markley – I am smiling because I would think a day or so after we got an email from our parks 

superintendent, he said they are closing it down, he asked why can’t you fix it.  I am a landscape 

architect so my focus is developing playgrounds and places for kids to play etc. So it is very painful to see 

rope and tape around a playground that he designed back in 2002, it is just very painful to see that.  I 

want to fix it but he keeps hearing we can’t because no one wants to take on that liability. We reached 

out to a company that makes that product and we are going to meet on Thursday and see if there is any 

way they can supply the posts, the problem largely is in the base.  The wood holds water, rots posts in 

the base, things tip over, they are not safe. That being said they will hopefully find a product that is a 

suitable replacement for those posts and with someone to say they will take that responsibility, whether 

it is a structural engineer, whether it is the company that manufactures the posts that created that 

original playground we will have to have a short term fix for next summer, possibly this fall. But it will 

buy us time to either start saving like we all save for vacations and set a playground fund aside or think 

hard and fast about a very small levy that generates X amount of dollars based on the budget that we 

work out with the parks department and how much we need for installation and maintenance, all of 

these things. But he would like to buy some time because I want that playground to work and Henri will 

know this, I wanted that playground at Settlers Park to work. So when we had our work session and I 

made comments, do kids play outside anymore because he had not heard anybody say where is the 

playground at Settlers Park. Nobody has said that, it has been gone four years and it is pretty painful to 

see it come down and be gone and nobody cares.  I had to say a few things to get some thought. I didn’t 



realize the firestorm that it was going to create.  I have been sitting here since 2006 and in 2008 we had 

trustees fill the room with people that did not support parks, why are we spending all of this money on 

parks, that is his history here. 

 

Kristina O’Brien – We have to show the need and the desire. 

 

Jeff Markley – He would like to see another one built at Settlers whether we need it or not, he would 

like to see the one at River Road updated, modernized. It was built in 2002.  He would like to see one at 

Heritage Park.  My other comment on the $200,000, we built that playground at River Road Park for 

$80,000. We had to supply concrete and the mulch and all of the other stuff that didn’t include those 

things and that was $80,000 twenty years ago.  Playground equipment looks really simple, a couple of 4 

x 4 posts, a metal bar and some swings, $100 at Home Depot. He can go buy this stuff. But you add the 

liability, the commercial component hardware aspect of it, that $100 playground or $1,000 playground 

now becomes $25,000. It is the world we live in now. He has seen it because we can’t afford four 

playgrounds at anywhere from $100,000 to $200,000, not now.  Could we? Sure, we would have to ask 

folks for support. 

 

Lorrie Benza – If we sit up here and have to ask for a levy it is one of the hardest decisions we do. We 

are all taxpayers and we recognize, we are a township and a township is what is called a “creature of 

statute.” We do not collect income taxes. We are primarily funded by property taxes. We thank you for 

your support and vote, but someone mentioned that the earliest we could possibly do would be a 

collection in 2021. It is an early primary next year, it is on St. Patrick’s Day and we have to work 

backwards, you look at when the primary is and your ballot issues have to be filed in a certain number of 

days. If it is determined that we need to seek a levy, the earliest we can do is next year’s primary, and 

that filing deadline is December 18th. Since we can only take steps that we would have to take at public 

meetings, and we have regular meetings twice a month, after September we only have five meetings to 

do all of the necessary paperwork and get that filed with the Board of Elections in time for that March 

primary. And yes, money still doesn’t get collected until 2021.  There is a lot that goes into it. 

 

? – How can we help with the paperwork, can I take notes for you. 

 

Lorrie Benza – You are more than welcome to but the kind of paperwork we are talking about is if we 

need to take action. We need to certify our request to the county auditor, he has to look at the math, 

certify that back to us and we then have to take the action and these things can only be done publicly.  I 

will also let you know we could have a special meeting to handle that kind of paperwork. But we also 

heard loud and clear some comments from folks that said the trustees are doing this secretly. She 

doesn’t want any allegation at all, any inference or possibility of anything that someone might construe 

as underhanded or outside of the public realm. Public, public, public. If you look at the primary, in a 

presidential year, your primary is in March, not in May so that moves up your filing deadline. 

 

Jeff Markley – We have a very talented Service Department and an individual who went through a 

playground certification so that we could start assessing these things.  We have been working with a 



five-year plan for all of our departments. We didn’t really have an aggressive five-year plan for our 

parks, we did that last year very actively. Cemeteries also fall under General Fund which are not 

supported by any of the other levies.  The cemetery roads need to be re-paved, that is $100,000. The 

path around River Road Park needs to be repaved, $85,000. Playgrounds $200,000, $50,000, $1,000 

whatever it is it all adds up. So we started looking at the priorities associated with what is deteriorating 

the quickest and working on that. That is what we are turn our attention to. After 100 emails saying we 

want our playground, we can now focus again on our park management and our park maintenance 

budgets, and understand what impact that has in the plan we already generated. We can see if there is 

wiggle room anywhere in that and if there is not, we will know how much money we need to ask for. 

That is where the levy discussion comes in. However, he did say that we an adjustment to the inside 

millage, we collect money for our parks and cemeteries and we took two-tenths from the road 

department, which we are allowed to do, and we shifted it to the General Fund in anticipation of doing 

some of the things. He is hopeful that we might be able to take some of those funds which will come in 

2020 and maybe move some of that into the parks. 

 

Janice Sugarman – The amount that we took in is around $110,000. 

 

Mr. Markley – We have resisted putting a levy on for quite some time, we have resisted it for year. 

 

?- You say 100 people reached out. 

 

Lorrie Benza – Yes, and our population is about 11,500. 

 

Jeff Markley – Just a show of hands, if I were to ask would everyone in this room contribute $100 to the 

park fund, how many would give $100? So that is the essence of the levy and you are getting it from 

everybody in the community. But remember I am sitting in the position from 2008 and I am trying not to 

live in the past where it was we need to start tearing down the park, we shouldn’t be buying open space 

land. 

 

Lorrie Benza – Your emails have all essentially shared the same message. 

 

Jeff Markley – We didn’t get anything negative. 

 

Lorrie Benza – I got one phone call, no levies, we should not be spending money on parks, that is not 

something that by law you have to provide a service for.  I do like to think and hope that we are in a new 

era where, you have got to have swing sets, you have got to have sliding boards, you’ve got to have 

merry-go-rounds or monkey bars or whatever it is, you are not going to hear anything different from any 

of us. 

 

Jeff Markley – I have two kids that graduated from Kenston Schools. 

 

Lorrie Benza – I have two that graduated from Kenston and one is a Sophmore. 



 

Kristina O’Brien – The minute I got pregnant I wanted to move to Bainbridge and I did the month before 

my oldest was born, it was a place I wanted to call home. 

 

Jeff Markley – We don’t necessarily want any more emails but we do need you at this point to show up 

for meetings. 

 

? – I heard there was a separate park board meeting. 

 

Lorrie Benza – There was, last Wednesday, they are public.  I sent some of you the Park Board mission 

statement and Park role. If you look it says on there the Park minutes and agendas are listed on our 

Bainbridge Township calendar of events. So if you go there you will see where they are and when they 

are. We have to be open and transparent, we can only transact business at public meetings as can our 

cemetery committee, parks committee, everything is on our website. 

 

? – inaudible – schools are a lot different now, preschools, better communication overall. 

 

Lorrie Benza -  These are all ideas and issues as we proceed with them.  Our public agendas are always 

published on our website the Friday before our meeting. I urge you to look at them on our website and 

if you cannot attend a public body can only speak through its minutes. Look at our minutes. They are 

posted on-line or if you want a copy we can make you a copy but you’ve got to call and request. All of 

that information is out there. It’s available for the public. I urge and beg you, please.  Every Monday, I 

get an email from the clerk of the County Commissioners, I can’t make every County Commissioner’s 

meeting, they meet every Tuesday morning. I can’t make every meeting, but I get that agenda every 

Monday and check it all out.  I can tell you that if want a specific email notification of when we are going 

to have the meetings, our administrative assistant, call her and ask her to include you in her email list. 

 

Jeff Markley – We have a “do not knock” registry on our website. 

 

? – If there is anything as community members to help if you need anything, let us know.  She said she 

actually had a trustee come up to our family at the Hudson splash park and asked if there is anything 

they can do to make this park (inaudible) better. Then I go to my park. 

 

Gil Myers – I have been coming to these meetings with my wife (who has her picture back there) and 

most meetings only one of only two or three residents are here. Only an unusual event such as tonight 

and all of the people who come to a meeting, they all say that they didn’t know what was going on. You 

put it in the paper, you put it on the website but it doesn’t seem to make a difference at all. There is 

only a concern when there is a burning issue or it affects them personally. Come to a meeting, sit here. 

Sometimes the meetings are boring.  There is a public agenda, you can pick and choose but for goodness 

sake, get off your butts and come to a meeting. 

 



Lorrie Benza – We have gotten away from public comments; it is much more public interaction. So we’re 

going to proceed with the rest of our business. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 




















